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Section Three 

 

Prophecies Concerning Israel 

 Part 1 

 

 

 

In this section we will consider… 
 

 

   
• Who are the Jews? 

• Why are they special? 

• An early prophecy concerning them 

• Moses prophesies the future of the Jewish people 

• How this prophecy compares with the history of the Jews 

• The siege of Jerusalem - the Jews scattered 

• The state of the land 

• Too many coincidences? 
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Introduction 
There is a well known story told of King Frederick the Great of Prussia – an infidel 

and a friend of Voltaire, who shared his views.  At the Prussian court was another 

Frenchman, the Marquis d’Argent.  The king, knowing him to be a Christian, said to 

him one day “defend your Christianity in a word, if you can.”  The marquis bowed 

low before the king and said “the Jews, your majesty” 

 

This is in line with what God said about them. 

 

 

 We are invited by God to look at the Jews and to consider whether what God said 

about them has come true or not.  If it has, then God demands the respect due to a God 

who knows the end from the beginning. 

 

Who are the Jews? 

The Jews are Semites, that is, descendants of Shem, the son of Noah, who come 

through the line of Abraham. As can be seen from the diagram, they are closely 

related to the Arabs with whom they have been at loggerheads for thousands of years.  

The Jews come through Isaac and Jacob who had twelve sons who formed the heads 

of the twelve tribes of Israel. 

 

Abraham Lot (nephew)

Isaac
Moab Ammon

Jacob Esau

Twelve sons -

Tribes of Israel

JEWS

Ishmael

ARABS

 
 

But now, thus says the LORD, who created you, O Jacob, And He who formed you, O 

Israel: "Fear not, for I have redeemed you; I have called you by your name; You are 

Mine.. 

 

…9 Let all the nations be gathered together, And let the people be assembled. Who 

among them can declare this, And show us former things? Let them bring out their 

witnesses, that they may be justified; Or let them hear and say, "It is truth."  (10)  

"You are My witnesses," says the LORD, "And My servant whom I have chosen, 

That you may know and believe Me, And understand that I am He. Before Me there 

was no God formed, Nor shall there be after Me.  (11)  I, even I, am the LORD, And 

besides Me there is no savior.  (12)  I have declared and saved, I have proclaimed, 

And there was no foreign god among you; Therefore you are My witnesses," Says the 

LORD, "that I am God. 

(Isaiah 43v1-12) 
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Why are they special? 

God stated the reason for his special regard for them.  Oddly enough, it was nothing to 

do with themselves!  It was to do with the promise he had made to Abraham. 

 

An early prophecy concerning them 

One of the earliest prophecies about the Jews was uttered before they were even a 

nation – to the grandfather of the progenitor of all Jews, Abraham, or Abram as he 

was then called. 

 

 

Here was a prophecy that Abraham’s descendants would be very numerous and would 

occupy the land of Canaan, as it was then called.  This was given to Abraham when he 

and his wife were both very old and didn’t even have a single child! 

 

The way events took shape is described in the book of Genesis.  Abraham eventually 

did have a son by Sarah; Isaac, who in turn had a son, Jacob, later called Israel.  The 

promise of occupancy of the land was reiterated to both these men in relation both to 

themselves and to their descendants.  The twelve sons of Jacob gave rise to twelve 

families, or tribes.  At a time of great famine, Jacob and his sons, their wives and 

children (numbering about seventy) moved into Egypt.  After seventeen years there, 

Jacob died, but his family lived on and, over a period of about two hundred years, 

grew into a small nation of about two million, half a million of which were men.   

 

Their prosperity attracted the fear and persecution of the Egyptian rulers and 

eventually they were led out of Egypt by a man called Moses.  Moses led them into 

the Sinai desert and headed for the promised land of Canaan.  However, owing to 

rebellion among the Israelites they were unable to enter into the land for a further 

forty years.  During this time, Moses was given a detailed system of laws which were 

to apply once they entered the land. 

 

(7)  The LORD did not set His love on you nor choose 

you because you were more in number than any other 

people, for you were the least of all peoples;  (8)  but 

because the LORD loves you, and because He would keep 

the oath which He swore to your fathers, the LORD has 

brought you out with a mighty hand, and redeemed you 

from the house of bondage, from the hand of Pharaoh 

king of Egypt. 

(Deuteronomy 7:7-8) 
 

(14)  And the LORD said to Abram, after Lot had separated from him: "Lift your 

eyes now and look from the place where you are--northward, southward, 

eastward, and westward;  (15)  for all the land which you see I give to you and 

your descendants forever.  (16)  And I will make your descendants as the dust of 

the earth; so that if a man could number the dust of the earth, then your 

descendants also could be numbered. 

 (Genesis 13v14-16) 
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Moses prophesies the future of the Jewish people 

Just before entering the land, Moses spoke to all the people and warned them of the 

importance of obedience to these laws and listed some of the consequences of 

disobedience.  What Moses said on this occasion constitutes some of the most 

important prophecies concerning the Jews. 

 

The book of Deuteronomy in the Old Testament is mostly an account of this 

remarkable speech of Moses.  We will look at some of these prophecies in the 28th 

chapter. 

 

The chapter starts on a positive note, listing the benefits of sticking to the laws of 

God: 

 

 

However, in verse 15 the converse is stated: 

 

 

 

Moses went on to give a remarkably detailed account of what would happen in the 

event of disobedience.  They were to become prey to agricultural, public and domestic 

calamities while in the land and fall prey to their many enemies in the nations around 

them. 

 

(Deuteronomy 28) 

 (1)  "Now it shall come to pass, if you diligently obey the voice of the LORD your 

God, to observe carefully all His commandments which I command you today, 

that the LORD your God will set you high above all nations of the earth. 

(2)  And all these blessings shall come upon you and overtake you, because you 

obey the voice of the LORD your God: 

(3)  "Blessed shall you be in the city, and blessed shall you be in the country. 

(4)  "Blessed shall be the fruit of your body, the produce of your ground and the 

increase of your herds, the increase of your cattle and the offspring of your flocks. 

(5)  "Blessed shall be your basket and your kneading bowl. 

(6)  "Blessed shall you be when you come in, and blessed shall you be when you 

go out…… 

 

(Deuteronomy 28) 

 (15)  "But it shall come to pass, if you do not obey the voice of the LORD your 

God, to observe carefully all His commandments and His statutes which I 

command you today, that all these curses will come upon you and overtake you: 

(16)  "Cursed shall you be in the city, and cursed shall you be in the country. 

(17)  "Cursed shall be your basket and your kneading bowl. 

(18)  "Cursed shall be the fruit of your body and the produce of your land, the 

increase of your cattle and the offspring of your flocks. 

(19)  "Cursed shall you be when you come in, and cursed shall you be when you 

go out….. 
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What happened? 

 

 

 

At first they settled peacefully in the 

land, inheriting it in their twelve 

tribes and, in the main adhering to 

the commands. The map shows how 

they did this.   

 

However, as time went on, they fell 

to worshipping the Gods of the 

nations which surrounded them and 

of neglecting the laws which Moses 

had given them. 

 

One of the interesting laws was that 

every seventh year they should let 

their land go uncultivated.  It was 

called a sabbath (or rest) for the 

land. 

 

We now know that letting land lie 

fallow like this is beneficial for the 

health of land and would not lead to 

a net loss of productivity. 

 

However, they could not see the sense of it and neglected this law along with a lot of 

others. 

 

Many of their prophets repeated the warnings of Moses. For example Jeremiah: 

 

 

 

Most of the Jewish prophets were very uncomplimentary about their own people, 

especially about the leaders of the people – and they suffered for it.  This is further 

evidence that their words were not their own but God’s.  They would have had 

nothing to gain by pretending to be prophets and then condemning those in power! 

 

 (11)  then you shall say to them, 'Because your fathers have forsaken Me,' says 

the LORD; 'they have walked after other gods and have served them and 

worshiped them, and have forsaken Me and not kept My law. 

(12)  And you have done worse than your fathers, for behold, each one follows the 

dictates of his own evil heart, so that no one listens to Me. 

(13)  Therefore I will cast you out of this land into a land that you do not know, 

neither you nor your fathers; and there you shall serve other gods day and night, 

where I will not show you favor.' 

 (Jeremiah 16v11-13) 
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About 900BC, the twelve tribes split 

into two groups, ten in the north and 

two in the south, as shown in the map 

on the left. 

 

 First the Assyrians came and carried 

away the people of the north in BC709, 

and then in BC586 the Babylonians 

came and took Jerusalem and the two 

tribe southern kingdom.  The 

magnificent temple of Solomon was 

burnt, all the precious vessels taken 

away and many of the people carried 

off to Babylon.  The kingdom and 

throne were no more! 

 

These events were all in accord with the 

prophets of Israel whose words are 

preserved in the Bible.  However, an 

important point about these prophecies 

was that the Jews were not to be 

destroyed or their identity lost. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 For I am with you,' says the LORD, 'to save you; Though I make a full end of all 

nations where I have scattered you, Yet I will not make a complete end of you. But 

I will correct you in justice, And will not let you go altogether unpunished.' 

 (Jeremiah 30v11) 

(44)  Yet for all that, when they are in the land of their enemies, I will not cast 

them away, nor shall I abhor them, to utterly destroy them and break My covenant 

with them; for I am the LORD their God. 

 (Leviticus 26v44) 
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After seventy years of captivity in Babylon (a period of time anticipated by Jeremiah  

- ch.25v11), a number of Jews returned to Jerusalem under the protection of the 

Persian king, Cyrus the Great. 

 

The siege of Jerusalem. 

Back to Moses’ speech:…towards the end of the chapter Moses foresaw a time when 

their city would finally be overthrown and destroyed. 

 

 

Deuteronomy 28… contd 

(49)  The LORD will bring a nation against you from afar, from the end of the earth, 

as swift as the eagle flies, a nation whose language you will not understand, 

(50)  a nation of fierce countenance, which does not respect the elderly nor show favor 

to the young…. 

 (52)  "They shall besiege you at all your gates until your high and fortified walls, in 

which you trust, come down throughout all your land; and they shall besiege you at all 

your gates throughout all your land which the LORD your God has given you. 

(53)  You shall eat the fruit of your own body, the flesh of your sons and your 

daughters whom the LORD your God has given you, in the siege and desperate straits 

in which your enemy shall distress you… 

 (56)  The tender and delicate woman among you, who would not venture to set the sole 

of her foot on the ground because of her delicateness and sensitivity, will refuse to the 

husband of her bosom, and to her son and her daughter, 

(57)  her placenta which comes out from between her feet and her children whom she 

bears; for she will eat them secretly for lack of everything in the siege and desperate 

straits in which your enemy shall distress you at all your gates. 

(58)  "If you do not carefully observe all the words of this law that are written in this 

book, that you may fear this glorious and awesome name, THE LORD YOUR GOD 
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This was a very specific prophecy relating to a siege of the Jewish capital by a foreign 

power which would be so severe they would be driven to eat their own children! 

 

There is a detailed historical account of just such a siege which took place in the year 

70AD.  The historical account is found in the works of Josephus a Jew who deserted 

to the Romans and witnessed many of the events which brought about the fall of the 

Jewish commonwealth.  He records how the Roman emperor, Vespasian, sent his son, 

Titus, to conduct the siege, giving instructions that the temple was not to be burnt 

because of its magnificence.  At that time the city was in the control of a group of 

Jews called Zealots who were fanatical in their opposition to the Romans.  They were 

also very quarrelsome with everyone else in the city!  Many of the people in the city 

wished to surrender to the Romans but the zealots would not hear of it and killed 

many of those who wished it!  Josephus’ own mother and wife were among those 

besieged. 

 

Josephus describes how the people were reduced in time to eating scraps of leather 

and bits of straw. 

 

One million one hundred thousand people died in this siege. Six hundred thousand 

were thrown over the walls.  At one time there was so much putrefaction from the 

dead bodies that the Romans were forced to withdraw from that part of the city.  In 

the end the city was taken and demolished to such an extent that the Romans were 

able to plough the site where it had stood! 

  

Moses was very specific about the desperate behaviour of a mother who was to eat her 

own child.  This came to pass in a horrific way as recounted by Josephus in the 

following extract from his book “The Wars of the Jews”: 

 
There was a certain woman that dwelt beyond Jordan, her name was Mary;  her 
father was Eleazar, of the village Bethezub, which signifies ‘the House of Hyssop’.  
She was eminent for her family and her wealth, and had fled away to Jerusalem with 
the rest of the multitude, and was with them besieged therein at this time.  The other 
effects of this woman had been already seized upon; such I mean as she had 
brought with her out of Perea, and removed to the city.  What she had treasured up 
besides, as also what food she had contrived to save, had been also carried off by 
the rapacious guards, who came every day running into her house for that purpose.  
This put the poor woman into a very great passion, and by the frequent reproaches 
and imprecations she cast at these rapacious villains, she had provoked them to 
anger against her; but none of them, either out of the indignation she had raised 
against herself, or out of the commiseration of her case, would take away her life; 
and if she found any food, she perceived her labours were for others, and not for 
herself; and it was now become impossible for her any way to find any more food, 
while the famine pierced through her very bowels and marrow, when also her 
passion was fired to a degree beyond the famine itself; nor did she consult with 
anything but with her passion and the necessity she was in.  She then attempted a 
most un-natural thing; and snatching up her son, who was a child sucking at her 
breast, she said, “O, thou miserable infant! For whom shall I preserve thee in this 
war, this famine, and sedition?  As to the war with the Romans, if they preserve our 
lives, we must be slaves!  This famine also will destroy us, even before that slavery 
comes upon us; - yet are these seditious rogues more terrible than both the other.  
Come on; be thou my food, and be thou a fury to these seditious varlets and a by-
word to the world, which is all that is now wanting to complete the calamities of us 
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Jews.”  As soon as she had said this she slew her son; and then roasted him, and 
ate the one half of him, and kept the other half by her concealed.  Upon this the 
seditious came in presently, and smelling the horrid scent of this food, they 
threatened her, that they would cut her throat immediately if she did not show them 
what food she had gotten ready.  She replied, that she had saved a very fine portion 
of it for them; and withal uncovered what was left of her son.  Hereupon they were 
seized with a horror and amazement of mind, and stood astonished at the sight; 
when she said to them, “This is mine own son; and what hath been done was mine 
own doing!  Do not you pretend to be either more tender than a woman, or  more 
compassionate than a mother; but if you be so scrupulous, and do abominate this my 
sacrifice, as I have eaten the one half, let the rest be reserved for me also.”  After 
which, those men went out trembling, being never so much affrighted at anything as 
they were at this, and with some difficulty they left the rest of that meat to the mother.  
Upon which the whole city was full of this horrid action immediately; and while every 
body laid this  miserable case before their own eyes, they trembled, as if this 
unheard-of action had been done by themselves.  So those that were thus distressed 
by the famine were very desirous to die; and those already dead were esteemed 
happy,  because they had not lived long enough either to hear or to see such 
miseries. 

 

The surviving Jews were sent as slaves into Egypt or were used as sport in the public 

games. 

 

A few years later in AD130, the Emperor Hadrian attempted to re construct Jerusalem 

but a rebellion among the few remaining Jews caused him to make it into a pagan city 

and forbid Jews to enter it.  This decree was not repealed until 1856. 

 

The historian Gibbon records: 

 
“….But the Edict of Hadrian was renewed and enforced; and they (the Jews) viewed 
from afar the walls of the holy city, which were profaned in their eyes by the triumph 
of the cross, and the devotion of the Christians……. 
After the final destruction of the temple by the arms of Titus and Hadrian, a 
ploughshare was drawn over the consecrated ground, as a sign of perpetual 
interdiction.  Sion was deserted; and the vacant space of the lower city was filled with 
the public and private edifices of the Aelian colony, which spread themselves over 
the adjacent hill of Calvary. The holy places were polluted with monuments of 
idolatry.” 
(Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire, E. Gibbon. Chapter 23.) 

 

This remarkably fulfilled another detailed prophecy given by Micah: 

 

 

 (11)  Her heads judge for a bribe, Her priests teach for pay, And her prophets 

divine for money. Yet they lean on the LORD, and say, "Is not the LORD among 

us? No harm can come upon us." 

(12)  Therefore because of you Zion shall be plowed like a field, Jerusalem shall 

become heaps of ruins, And the mountain of the temple Like the bare hills of the 

forest. (Micah 3v11-12) 
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The Jews scattered 

The remaining Jews were to be scattered into the nations of the world but there to 

enjoy no peace or security:  back to Moses’ speech again: (Remember this was given 

before Israel even first entered the land!) 

 

 

The following three maps illustrate the plight of the Jewish people, scattered among 

the nations of the world over the last two thousand years: 

Deuteronomy 28… contd 

 (66)  Your life shall hang in doubt before you; you shall fear day and night, and 

have no assurance of life. 

(67)  In the morning you shall say, 'Oh, that it were evening!' And at evening you 

shall say, 'Oh, that it were morning!' because of the fear which terrifies your 

heart, and because of the sight which your eyes see. 

(68)  "And the LORD will take you back to Egypt in ships, by the way of which I 

said to you, 'You shall never see it again.' And there you shall be offered for sale 

to your enemies as male and female slaves, but no one will buy you." 
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These maps speak for themselves.  The Jews of Europe have had no rest for the soles 

of their feet and have been hounded from country to country.  They have sought to 

become absorbed into the countries into which they were scattered but have not 

succeeded in this.  Though they have endured unspeakable persecution, they have not 

been destroyed, but preserved, albeit with great sufferings. 

 

Norman Bentwich, the first Attorney General of the state of Israel wrote the following 

which is an apt summary of the condition of the Jewish people in their scattered state. 
 

“An essential characteristic of the Jewish people for 2000 years has been their 
homelessness, their continual wandering from country to country.  The wandering 
Jew was not just a mediaeval legend but a permanent quality even to the present 
day.  It was not that the Jews were by nature nomadic.  They sought wherever they 
came to establish a community, a synagogue and a house of learning.  But 
oppressive persecution and often massacres forced them, century after century, to 
take up their packs and change their home from east to west and from west to east.  
The rhythm of migration was more marked than ever in the nineteenth and twentieth 
centuries.” 
 

This is remarkably similar to the words of Moses in Deuteronomy chapter 28! 

 

The state of the land 

We mentioned that one of the laws ignored by the Israelites was that about allowing 

the land to lie fallow every seventh year:  i.e. to enjoy its “sabbaths”.  Moses also 

wrote the book of Leviticus in which he foresaw the scattering of the Jews and made 

some prophecies about the future state of this land.  
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So the land was to be allowed to lie fallow while the Jews were away from it.  Recall 

that this land was exceptionally fertile and had been described as: “a land flowing 

with milk and honey”, yet it was to be left uncultivated. 

 

It is an historical fact that since the departure of the Jews, the land of Palestine has 

fallen to a succession of nations who have left it desolated and allowed it to go to 

waste.  The table below gives a list of the powers who have held sway over Jerusalem 

and her land over the last two thousand years up till early last century. 

 

AD 70 Taken by Romans and Jerusalem destroyed 

AD130 Jerusalem rebuilt by Hadrian (but as pagan city) 

AD135 Revolt of Bar Kokhba and Hadrian’s decree 

AD335 Constantine founded church of the Holy Sepulchre 

AD614 Taken by the Persians 

AD637 Taken by Saracens 

1076 Taken by Turks 

1098 Assigned to Egypt 

1099 Taken by the crusaders 

1187 Saladin (for Mohammedens) 

1517 Ottoman Turks 

1841 Assigned to Turkey 

1917 Turks driven out of land by British 

 

The results of this continual strife over Jerusalem and its land were that no one used 

the land and it fell back to desert, known as the Negev Desert.  Only this century has 

this land been reclaimed by the hard labours of the Israelis. 

 

Too many coincidences? 

How fair was the answer of the Marquis d’Argent to the challenge of the infidel king?  

Does Jewish history really provide the case for God’s existence? 

 

We have, looked at many individual items of prophecy, each of which, taken by itself, 

we may say could have happened without the need for a God and that its similarity to 

Jewish prophecies could be coincidental.  However, when we take all the items 

together, explaining them away would require so many coincidences that it becomes 

impossible.  In the next section in this series there are even more points of prophecy 

concerning the Jews which we can see fulfilled in their recent history. 

 

 

 (33)  I will scatter you among the nations and draw out a sword after you; your 

land shall be desolate and your cities waste. 

(34)  Then the land shall enjoy its sabbaths as long as it lies desolate and you are 

in your enemies' land; then the land shall rest and enjoy its sabbaths. 

(35)  As long as it lies desolate it shall rest-- for the time it did not rest on your 

sabbaths when you dwelt in it. 

 (Leviticus 26v33-35) 
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We have considered the following points so far: 

 

• Jewish prophets were anti-Jewish – suggesting they were sincere. 

• Jerusalem (after many domestic problems) to be besieged by foreign power 

• Exceptionally severe conditions in the siege 

• A woman to eat her own child 

• Temple to be destroyed (despite Titus’ wish to preserve) 

• Jews sold for slaves into Egypt 

• Jerusalem to be ploughed as a field. 

• Jews to be scattered throughout world but not destroyed or assimilated 

• Always to wander – no rest for the soles of their feet 

• Always to be persecuted -  an astonishment and an hissing. 

• Fertile land to be left uncultivated when Jews away from it. 

 

The existence of multiple coincidences is suggestive of no coincidence at all, but of a 

systematic hand behind the events.  Truly the Jews are indeed God’s witnesses.  We 

will see this even more clearly in the next section. 
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